CASTLE A M & CO Form SC 13D/A July 03, 2013

### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 13D Under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. 8)\*

A. M. Castle & Co. (Name of Issuer)

Common Stock, no par value

(Title of Class of Securities)

148411101

(Cusip Number)

Patrick J. Herbert, III 30 N. LaSalle Street Suite 1232 Chicago, IL 60602 (312) 726-3110

(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Person Authorized to Receive Notices and Communications)

June 20, 2013

(Date of Event Which Requires Filing of this Statement)

If the filing person has previously filed a statement on Schedule 13G to report the acquisition that is the subject of this Schedule 13D, and is filing this schedule because of Rule 13d-1(e), 240.13d-1(f) or 240.13d-1(g), check the following box //.

\*The remainder of this cover page shall be filled out for a reporting person's initial filing on this form with respect to the subject class of securities, and for any subsequent amendment containing information which would alter disclosures provided in a prior cover page.

The information required on the remainder of this cover page shall not be deemed to be "filed" for the purpose of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Act") or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section of the Act but shall be subject to all other provisions of the act (however, see the Notes).

### SCHEDULE 13D

# CUSIP No. 148411 10 1

COSH 110.	140411 10 1					
1.	Names of Reporting Persons: W. B. & Co. (General Partners: Patrick J. Herbert, III and Reuben S. Donnelley)					
2.	Check the Appropriate Box if a Member of a Group (See Instructions):  (a) //  (b) /x/					
3.	SEC Use Only:					
4.	Source of Funds (See Instruction): OO					
5.	Check if Disclosure of Legal Proceedings is Required Pursuant to Items 2(d) or 2(e): //					
6.	Citizenship or Place of Organization: Illinois					
		7.	Sole Voting Power: -0-			
Number of Shares						
Beneficially Owned by Each	/	8.	Shared Voting Power: 4,239,781			
Reporting Person With		9.	Sole Dispositive Power: -0-			
		10.	Shared Dispositive Power: -0-			
11.	Aggregate Amo 4,239,781 (See	ount Beneficially Item 3)	Owned by Each Reporting Person:			
12.	Check if the Aggregate Amount in Row (11) Excludes Certain Shares (See Instructions): //					
13.	Percent of Class Represented by Amount in Row (11): 18.2% based on 23,312,148 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of April 29, 2013.					
14.	Type of Reporting Person (See Instructions): PN					

### CUSIP No. 148411 10 1 1. Names of Reporting Persons: Patrick J. Herbert, III 2. Check the Appropriate Box if a Member of a Group (See Instructions): (a) / / (b)/x/3. SEC Use Only: Source of Funds (See Instruction): 4. 00 Check if Disclosure of Legal Proceedings is Required Pursuant to Items 2(d) or 2(e): // 5. 6. Citizenship or Place of Organization: Illinois 7. Sole Voting Power: 145,526 Number of Shares 8. Beneficially Shared Voting Power: Owned by 5,101,155 Each 9. Reporting Sole Dispositive Power: Person 485,431 With 10. Shared Dispositive Power: 861,374 11. Aggregate Amount Beneficially Owned by Each Reporting Person: 5,246,681 (See Item 3) 12. Check if the Aggregate Amount in Row (11) Excludes Certain Shares (See Instructions): 13. Percent of Class Represented by Amount in Row (11):

22.5% based on 23,312,148 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of April 29, 2013.

Type of Reporting Person (See Instructions)

14.

IN

## CUSIP No. 148411 10 1

1.	Reuben S. Donnelley						
2.	Check the Appropriate Box if a Member of a Group (See Instructions):  (a) //  (b) /x/						
3.	SEC Use Only:						
4.	Source of Funds (See Instruction): OO						
5.	Check if Disclosure of	Legal Proceedings is Required Pursuant to Items 2(d) or 2(e): //	,				
6.	Citizenship or Place of Illinois	Citizenship or Place of Organization: Illinois					
	7.	Sole Voting Power: 9,950					
Number of Shares							
Beneficially Owned by Each	y 8.	Shared Voting Power: 4,239,781					
Reporting Person With	9.	Sole Dispositive Power: 24,689					
	10.	Shared Dispositive Power: -0-					
11.	Aggregate Amount Beneficially Owned by Each Reporting Person: 4,249,731 (See Item 3)						
12.	Check if the Aggregate Amount in Row (11) Excludes Certain Shares (See Instructions): //						
13.	Percent of Class Represented by Amount in Row (11): 18.2% based on 23,312,148 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of April 29, 2013.						
14.	Type of Reporting Person (See Instructions) IN						

### CUSIP No. 148411 10 1

1.	Names of Reporting Persons: FOM Corporation								
2.	Check the Appropriate Box if a Member of a Group (See Instructions):  (a) // (b) /x/								
3.	SEC Use Only	SEC Use Only:							
4.	Source of Funds (See Instruction): OO								
5.	Check if Discl	Check if Disclosure of Legal Proceedings is Required Pursuant to Items 2(d) or 2(e): //							
6.	Citizenship or Place of Organization: Nevada								
	7	7.	Sole Voting Power: 25,298						
Number of Shares									
Beneficiall Owned by Each	•	8.	Shared Voting Power: 9,488						
Reporting Person With	Ģ	9.	Sole Dispositive Power: 3,045,061						
	1	10.	Shared Dispositive Power: 9,488						
11.	Aggregate Am 3,054,549 (Sec		cially Owned by Each Reporting Person:						
12.	Check if the Aggregate Amount in Row (11) Excludes Certain Shares (See Instructions): //								
13.	Percent of Class Represented by Amount in Row (11): 13.1% based on 23,312,148 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of April 29, 2013.								
14.	Type of Reporting Person (See Instructions) CO								

### **Explanatory Note**

This Amendment No. 8 (the "Amendment No. 8") relates to the Common Stock of A. M. Castle & Co., a Maryland corporation (the "Company"), which has its principal executive offices at 1420 Kensington Road, Suite 220, Oak Brook, Illinois. This Amendment No. 8 is being filed solely to amend the facing pages and Item 5 to correct certain information included in Amendment No. 7LIGN="left" VALIGN="top">Principally fees related to determining the proper accounting treatment of proposed transactions.

(B) Tax compliance services, including preparation of U.S. federal and state tax returns, review of acquisitions for potential real estate investment trust tax issues, review of the taxability of the Company s dividends, estimated payments of taxes and tax examination assistance.

All audit-related services and tax services were pre-approved by the Audit Committee, which concluded that the provision of such services by Ernst & Young was compatible with the maintenance of that firm s independence in the conduct of its auditing functions. The Audit Committee charter provides for the pre-approval of all audit and any non-audit service provided above a de minimis level(s) from time to time established by the Committee. The Committee has delegated pre-approval authority to the Chairman of the Committee so long as he presents any decisions made to the full Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

#### **EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION**

The following Report of the Compensation Committee and the performance graphs included elsewhere in this proxy statement do not constitute soliciting material and should not be deemed filed or incorporated by reference into any other Company filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates this Report or the performance graphs by reference therein.

#### Report of the Compensation Committee on Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors has furnished the following report on executive compensation for 2004.

What is the Company s philosophy of executive officer compensation?

The Company s compensation programs for executives were reviewed and considered at great length during 2004 by the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors. The Compensation Committee retained the services of an executive compensation consulting firm (the Compensation Consultant ) to assist the Committee in its assessment of the Company s compensation programs for its executive officers. A new executive compensation program was designed and implementation initiated. The Company s new compensation program for executives consists of three key elements:

A base salary;

A performance-based annual bonus; and

A long-term incentive award in the form of restricted stock.

Prior to the new program, long-term incentive awards were in the form of periodic grants of stock options and dividend equivalents.

The Compensation Committee believes that this three-part approach best serves the interests of the Company and its stockholders. It enables the Company to meet the requirements of the highly competitive environment in which the Company operates while ensuring that executive officers are compensated in a way that advances both the short- and long-term interests of stockholders. Under this approach, compensation for these officers involves a high proportion of pay that is at risk namely, the annual bonus, and the restricted stock awards. With the exception of the Chief Executive Officer, the variable annual bonus permits individual performance to be recognized on an annual basis, and is based, in significant part, on an evaluation of the contribution made by the officer to the Company s performance and the business unit of the officer. The awards of restricted stock relate entirely to the overall Company performance.

**Base Salary.** Base salaries for the Company s executive officers, as well as changes in such salaries, are based upon recommendations by the Chief Executive Officer, taking into account such factors as competitive industry salaries; a subjective assessment of the nature of the position; and the contribution and experience of the officer. In connection with the new compensation program for executives, the Compensation Consultant considered salary ranges and recommended 2005 proposed base salaries.

Annual Bonus. Under the new compensation program for executives, the Annual Bonus is based on primarily objective reviews of performance, with a performance measurement structure to determine the award. The performance measurement structure includes three categories of measurement: corporate (FFO growth, return on investment, and acquisition goals, portfolio management, capital structure and capital cost, etc.), business unit/function (for example, for officers whose business unit or primary function is acquisitions, current acquisition volume, performance of prior acquisitions, and new business relationships), and individual (quality of work, teamwork, professional development, and for example, in the case of investments professionals, the

12

#### **Table of Contents**

executive s personal acquisition volume and the performance of his prior acquisitions). To align with stockholder interests, a substantial weighting is given to corporate for the most senior officers of the Company, for example, the Chief Executive Officer s Annual Bonus is weighted 90% corporate and 10% individual, and the Senior Vice Presidents of the Company who head business units have their Annual Bonus weighted 50% corporate, 40% business unit/function and 10% individual.

Long-Term Incentive Awards of Restricted Stock. Commencing in January 2005, long-term incentive awards under the new compensation program were made in grants of restricted stock of the Company. The program is designed to utilize multi-year measures of performance, while still providing market competitive compensation by including annual grants of equity awards. The program therefore provides that at the end of each year and at the end of every three years, the Company will evaluate its performance, related to specific targets and goals, and determine the magnitude of equity-based awards that shall be granted to members of the management team. The Annual Award Measure and the Three-Year Award Measure are each based on total shareholder return (TSR), weighted 50% to Absolute TSR and 50% to Relative TSR. Relative TSR is determined by calculating at the end of each year and at the end of every three-year period the weighted-average (based on market capitalization) TSR of the companies, excluding the Company, that comprise the NAREIT Healthcare Index. The level of a Relative TSR award is determined by comparing the Company is TSR to that of the Relative TSR. The appropriate weightings and goals related to the Long-Term Incentive Awards are determined by the Compensation Committee and are subject to change by the Compensation Committee. Under the new compensation program, the Compensation Committee retained the discretion, even if certain performance does not meet defined criteria, to grant an award up to 25% of the targeted award value, if the Compensation Committee determines that additional recognition/award is merited. Annual awards of restricted stock vest pro-rata over three years, beginning on the first anniversary of the date of grant. Grants of three-year performance awards vest in total after one year from the date of grant.

In January of 2005, for executive officers other than the Chief Executive Officer, restricted stock grants ranged from 2,078 to 9,234 shares. The levels of the awards were determined under the Annual Award Measure pursuant to the provisions of the Company s new compensation program for executives. These awards are intended to provide incentives for the long-term performance of the Company.

Long-term incentive awards granted in calendar year 2004 were in the form of stock options and dividend equivalents. They were granted under the Company s old compensation plan and as a final transition step to the new plan. Under the old plan 50% of the dividend equivalent award depends upon the Company s performance measured by total return to stockholders (increase in stock price and dividends paid) over a three-to-five year period, compared to a peer group of healthcare real estate investment trusts as selected by the Compensation Committee. The other 50% of the dividend equivalent award depends on performance standards of (1) growth percentage of funds from operations, (2) multiple of funds from operations, (3) dividend growth, (4) dividend yield, and (5) amount and quality of new investments, and each of these five factors is reviewed against the peer group; however, the determination as to whether this 50% test is met in whole or in part is based on the overall judgment of the Committee as to whether the Company s performance as measured by these performance standards merits satisfying this 50% of the dividend equivalents test. Dividend equivalents may be earned in their entirety or in part depending upon whether the criteria are fully met at the time of measurement. In 2004, for executive officers other than the Chief Executive Officer, stock option grants ranged from 5,000 options to 17,500 options, and dividend equivalent awards ranged from 5,000 to 17,500. The awards were intended to provide incentives for the long-term performance of the Company.

In January 2005, and as a final step in transition to the new plan, the Compensation Consultant recommended and the Compensation Committee determined that based upon a prospective three-year period for the measures mentioned above, for stock options granted in 2002 21.875% of the dividend equivalents had been earned, that dividend equivalent payments for 2003 grants were fixed at 62.5% (with payments for 2003 grants to commence in 2006), and that dividend equivalents payments for 2004 grants were fixed at 80% (with payments for 2004 grants to commence in October 2006).

13

#### **Table of Contents**

How is the Company s Chief Executive Officer compensated?

In April of 2004 the Company completed the transition in the office of its Chief Executive Officer with the retirement of R. Bruce Andrews, who remains a director of the Company, and the election of Douglas M. Pasquale as Chief Executive Officer.

Mr. Pasquale commenced employment with the Company on November 1, 2003 at a base compensation of \$400,000 annually. This was increased to \$450,000 effective May 1, 2004 in connection with his election as Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and in January of 2005 to \$475,000. Mr. Pasquale s annual bonus with respect to 2004 was \$415,250. The annual bonus for 2004 was paid in 2005 and was calculated under the Annual Bonus performance measurement provisions of the Company's new compensation program for executives, with 90% of Mr. Pasquale s bonus attributable to the corporate function (with respect to which he received 80% of maximum) and 10% as to individual performance (with respect to which he received 100% of maximum). Mr. Pasquale was awarded 31,847 shares of restricted stock in January of 2005, to vest ratably over three years, as the Annual Award Measure under the new performance-based long-term incentive compensation program, being awarded the high category for both absolute TSR and relative TSR. During calendar year 2004, Mr. Pasquale also received grants of stock options with dividend equivalents for 60,000 shares pursuant to provisions of his Employment Agreement. All future long-term incentive awards to Mr. Pasquale will be under the Company s new Executive Compensation Program. Mr. Pasquale was also paid in 2004 the sum of \$150,000 in connection with costs and losses incurred by him in connection with his transition to the Company as an employee and senior officer of the Company.

Mr. Andrews continued to be paid until his retirement effective April 30, 2004 at the rate of his base compensation for 2003 of \$480,000. His annual bonus with respect to 2003 was \$384,000, or 80% of his base salary for 2003 and was awarded based on an evaluation by the Compensation Committee at its January 2004 meeting of his performance and of the performance of the Company as a whole in 2003. In anticipation of his retirement, no long-term incentive awards were made to Mr. Andrews in 2004 or with respect to 2004. Mr. Andrews entered into a Retirement and Severance Agreement (the Retirement Agreement ) with the Company dated April 16, 2004 which provided that he would remain a full-time employee of the Company through April 30, 2004. The Retirement Agreement provides for monthly payments to be made to Mr. Andrews for two years commencing May 1, 2004 in the amount of \$40,000 per month. The Agreement also provides for payments to be made with respect to an annual bonus in the amount of \$221,200 on April 30, 2005, and \$221,200 on April 30, 2006. Under the Retirement Agreement all stock options fully vest to the extent not otherwise fully vested on April 30, 2004, and dividend equivalents continue through April 30, 2008.

How is the Company addressing Internal Revenue Code limits on deductibility of compensation?

The Compensation Committee has considered the anticipated tax treatment to the Company regarding the compensation and benefits paid to the executive officers of the Company in light of the enactment of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. The basic philosophy of the Compensation Committee is to strive to provide such executive officers with a compensation package which will preserve the deductibility of such payments for the Company. However, certain types of compensation payments and their deductibility depend upon the timing of an executive officer s vesting or exercise of previously granted rights. Moreover, interpretations of and changes in the tax laws and other factors beyond the Compensation Committee s control may affect the deductibility of certain compensation payments. The Compensation Committee will consider various alternatives to preserve the deductibility of compensation payments and benefits to the extent reasonably practicable and to the extent consistent with its other compensation objectives.

March 25, 2005 David R. Banks (Chairman) Members of the Compensation Committee

William K. Doyle

Robert D. Paulson

14

#### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

Mr. Banks was the Chairman of the Company from 1985 when it was organized until 1988 when it became an independent REIT, and has been a director since its inception.

#### **Employment Agreements**

The Company has entered into employment agreements with Douglas M. Pasquale, President and Chief Executive Officer, and Mark L. Desmond, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Subject to the provisions of the employment agreements, as amended, annual increases in base compensation, annual bonuses and long-term incentive awards of restricted stock (and prior to the new Executive Compensation Program, annual grants of stock options with performance-based dividend equivalents) are determined by the Company s Compensation Committee.

Mr. Pasquale commenced employment with the Company on November 1, 2003, with compensation at an annual rate of \$400,000. He received a \$250,000 hiring bonus. Mr. Pasquale s employment agreement provides for a three-year employment period and automatically renews on the first day of each month for a new three-year period, unless the Company or Mr. Pasquale gives notice that the agreement will not be further extended. In the event of a termination of Mr. Pasquale s employment other than for cause, disability or death, or upon his resignation other than for Good Reason as that phrase is defined in his Employment Agreement, he is entitled to a severance payment equal to three times his highest annual base compensation, and three times his average annual bonus over the last three years, unless his employment has been for less than three years in which case he would receive three times his target bonus. His agreement further provides that he will be compensated with additional shares of restricted stock under the three-year measure period of the new compensation program based on a formula designed to account for a termination within a time period less than the full three years or under circumstances where the full three years have elapsed but the award has not yet been finalized or granted. His agreement further provides that any shares of restricted stock and options held by him that are not then vested will vest and that the Company will provide Mr. Pasquale with any performance-based dividend equivalents (to the extent earned by Mr. Pasquale through the date of termination) for the three years following termination, and that he would be covered by the company s health plan for a three-year period.

Mr. Desmond received base compensation for 2004 of \$260,000 and a bonus for 2004 of \$148,200. The employment agreement for Mr. Desmond currently provides for an employment period ending February 28, 2007 and automatically extends one additional year on each February 28th unless the Company or Mr. Desmond gives notice that the agreement will not be further extended. In the event of a termination of employment of Mr. Desmond, other than for cause, disability or death, he is entitled to a severance payment equal to 150% of his highest annual base compensation and 150% of his average annual bonus over the last three years. In addition, shares of restricted stock and stock options awarded to him prior to December 31, 2004 that are not then vested will vest. The Company will provide him with any performance-based dividend equivalents (to the extent earned by Mr. Desmond through the date of termination) for the 18 months following his termination. Mr. Desmond will continue to be covered by the Company shealth plan for a period of 18 months following termination.

The Company has entered into Change in Control Agreements with the following officers of the Company: Mark L. Desmond, Donald D. Bradley, Abdo H. Khoury, John J. Sheehan, Jr., Steven J. Insoft, David M. Boitano and David E. Snyder. Each agreement provides generally that if, within six months prior to or three years following a change in control of the Company, the employment of any plan participant is terminated, except under certain defined circumstances, the participant is entitled to receive payments equal to the participant s annual base salary and average annual bonus, in addition to coverage under the Company s health plan, for a period of 12 to 36 months following termination, depending upon the participant s length of employment.

15

#### **Executive Compensation Summary Table**

The following table sets forth information concerning total compensation earned or paid to the Chief Executive Officer and the four other most highly compensated executive officers based on total annual salary and bonus for 2004 of the Company who served in such capacities as of December 31, 2004 (the named executive officers) for services rendered to the Company during each of the last three years.

#### **EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION SUMMARY TABLE**

		Annual		Long-Term		
		Compensation		Compensation		
Name and	Fiscal			Stock Options	LTIP Payouts	All Other
Principal Position	Year	Salary	Bonus	Awarded	(\$)(1)	Compensation(2)
Douglas M. Pasquale	2004	433,333	415,250	60,000		197,693(4)
President and Chief	2003	66,667(3)	250,000	40,000		2,031
Executive Officer R. Bruce Andrews(5)	2002					
· /	2004	160,000			683,783	18,700
President and Chief Executive Officer	2003 2002	480,000 480,000	384,000	50,000 50,000	334,979 482,126	31,200 30,700
Mark L. Desmond	2004	260,000	146,250	17,500	240,025	23,165
	2003	250,000	100,000	17,500	117,243	21,976
Senior Vice President and Chief Financial	2002	231,000	70,000	17,500	168,747	20,727
Officer	2004			17.500		
Donald D. Bradley	2004	265,000	215,250	17,500	80,741	23,354
Senior Vice President	2003 2002	240,000	96,000	17,500 17,500		20,450
and Chief Investment Officer	2002	225,000	90,000	17,300		17,042
Steven J. Insoft						
	2004	183,000	149,500	12,500	143,695	18,921
Vice President and Senior	2003	173,000	69,200	12,500	83,744	18,921
Investment Officer	2002	166,000	50,000	12,500	82,978	17,609
David M. Boitano	•00/	177.000	200 500/5			10.642
	2004	175,000	209,500(6)	12,500		18,642
Vice President and Senior	2003	165,000	66,000	12,500		20,486
Investment Officer	2002	158,000	47,400	12,500		15,934

<sup>(1)</sup> These amounts represent payment of dividend equivalents earned by named executive officers. See footnote 1 to the table under Option Grants During 2004 on page 17.

<sup>(2)</sup> The Company provides the named executive officers with certain group health, medical and other non-cash benefits generally available to all salaried employees and not included in this column pursuant to SEC rules. The amounts shown in this column include the Company s

matching contributions under the Company  $\,s$  deferred compensation account and the Company  $\,s$  contribution under the Company  $\,s$  401(K) plan.

- (3) This amount is for the period from November 3, 2003 (commencement of Mr. Pasquale s employment with the Company).
- (4) Included with *All Other Compensation*, Mr. Pasquale was paid out two weeks vacation at his regular rate and \$150,000 for costs and losses incurred and/or suffered by him in connection with his transition to the Company as an employee and senior officer of the Company.
- (5) Mr. Andrews retired as President and Chief Executive Officer on April 30, 2004.
- (6) \$59,500 of Mr. Boitano s bonus was paid in restricted stock which vest over three years.

16

#### **Option Grants for 2004**

The following table sets forth information with respect to option grants to the named executive officers during fiscal 2004 and the potential realizable value of such option grants:

The number of shares of common stock underlying options granted during the year;

The percentage that such options represent of all options granted to employees during the year;

The exercise price;

The expiration date; and

The hypothetical present value, as of the grant date, of the options under the option-pricing model discussed below.

The Company calculated the hypothetical value of the options as of their date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, as permitted by SEC rules, based upon a set of assumptions set forth in the footnote to the table. This model is only one method of valuing options, and the reader should not interpret the Company s use of the model as an endorsement of its accuracy. The actual value of the options may be significantly different, and the value actually realized, if any, will depend upon the excess of the market value of the common stock over the option exercise price at the time of the exercise.

#### **OPTION GRANTS DURING 2004**

Name	Number of Options Granted(1)	% of Total Options Granted to Employee in Fiscal Year	P	ercise Price hare)(2)	Expiration Date	V	pothetical Value at nt Date(3)
R. Bruce Andrews							
Douglas M. Pasquale	60,000	40.07%	\$	21.29	10/19/2014	\$	136,200
Mark L. Desmond	17,500	16.69%	\$	21.29	10/19/2014		39,725
Donald D. Bradley	17,500	16.69%	\$	21.29	10/19/2014		39,725
Steven J. Insoft	12,500	8.35%	\$	21.29	10/19/2014		28,375
David M. Boitano	12,500	8.35%	\$	21.29	10/19/2014		28,375

(1) Awards of dividend equivalents accompany the 2004 stock option grants on a one-for-one basis. Such dividend equivalents are payable in cash until such time as the corresponding stock option is exercised or expires, based upon a formula approved by the Compensation Committee. Historically, 50% of the dividend equivalent award depended upon the Company s performance measured by total return to stockholders (increase in stock price and dividends paid) over a three-to-five year period, compared to a peer group of healthcare real estate investment trusts as selected by the Compensation Committee after considering recommendations of a compensation consultant. The other 50% of the dividend equivalent award depended on performance standards of (1) growth percentage of funds from operations, (2) multiple of funds from operations, (3) dividend growth, (4) dividend yield, and (5) amount and quality of new investments, and each of these five factors was reviewed against the peer group; however, the determination as to whether this 50% test was met in whole or in part was based on an overall judgment of the Compensation Committee as to whether the Company s performance as measured by these performance standards merits satisfying this 50% of the dividend equivalents test. As part of the transition to restricted stock, the formula period for 2004 awards was based upon a prospective three-year period for the measures mentioned above and set at 80% with payments to

commence in October 2006.

- (2) The market prices on the dates of the grants were the same as the exercise prices.
- (3) Calculated using the Black-Scholes option valuation methodology. In using this methodology, the Company utilized the following variables: risk free rate of return of 4.03%; .2495 three-year volatility factor; 6.95% dividend yield; and ten-year option term, which yields a Black-Scholes value for such stock options of \$2.27 per share.

17

#### **Option Exercises and Values for 2004**

The table below sets forth the following information with respect to option exercises during fiscal 2004 by each of the named executive officers and the status of their options at December 31, 2004:

The number of shares of common stock acquired upon exercise of options during 2004;

The aggregate dollar value realized upon the exercise of such options;

The total number of exercisable and non-exercisable stock options held at December 31, 2004:

The aggregate dollar value of in-the-money exercisable options at December 31, 2004.

#### AGGREGATE OPTION EXERCISES DURING 2004

### AND OPTION VALUES ON DECEMBER 31, 2004

	Number of Shares Acquired Upon	Value Realized	Number of Unexercised Options 12/31/04		Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options 12/31/04(1)	
Name	Exercise of Option	Upon Exercise	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exercisable	Unexercisable
R. Bruce Andrews		\$	370,000		\$ 1,901,875	\$
Douglas M. Pasquale			13,333	86,667	70,265	288,135
Mark L. Desmond			111,999	35,001	530,025	178,681
Donald D. Bradley			34,999	35,001	252,344	178,681
Steven J. Insoft	5,000	39,914	55,000	25,000	297,971	171,998
David M. Boitano			12,498	12,502	71,030	125,970

<sup>(1)</sup> In accordance with SEC rules, the Company calculates the values by subtracting the exercise price from the fair market value of the underlying common stock. For purposes of this table, fair market value is deemed to be \$23.75, the closing common stock price reported from the New York Stock Exchange on December 31, 2004.

The table below sets forth the following information with respect to equity compensation plans of the Company at December 31, 2004:

#### **EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION**

Plan Category

Number of securities
to be issued upon exercise
of outstanding options,

Weighted-average

Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity

	warrants and rights	exercise price of	compensation plans (excluding securities	
		outstanding options, warrants and rights	reflected in column (a))	
	(a)	<b>(b)</b>	(c)	
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	931,850	\$ 18.99	97,183	
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders				
Total	931,850	\$ 18.99	97,183	

#### PERFORMANCE GRAPH

#### COMPARISON OF FIVE-YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURNS

The following graph demonstrates the performance of the cumulative total return to the stockholders of the Company s common stock during the previous five years in comparison to the cumulative total return on the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts (NAREIT) Equity Index and the Standard & Poor s 500 Stock Index. The NAREIT Equity Index is comprised of all tax-qualified, equity oriented, real estate investment trusts listed on the New York Stock Exchange, the American Stock Exchange or the NASDAQ National Market.

IT SHOULD BE NOTED THAT THIS GRAPH REPRESENTS HISTORICAL STOCK PERFORMANCE AND IS NOT NECESSARILY INDICATIVE OF ANY FUTURE STOCK PRICE PERFORMANCE.

19

#### PROPOSAL 2 APPROVAL OF THE NATIONWIDE HEALTH PROPERTIES, INC.

#### 2005 PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE PLAN

#### General

At the Annual Meeting, stockholders will be asked to approve the Nationwide Health Properties, Inc. 2005 Performance Incentive Plan (the 2005 Plan ), which was adopted, subject to stockholder approval, by the Board of Directors on January 25, 2005.

Why is the Company seeking to implement a new incentive plan?

The Company believes that incentives and stock-based awards focus employees on the objective of creating stockholder value and promoting the success of the Company, and that incentive compensation plans like the proposed 2005 Plan are an important attraction, retention and motivation tool for participants in the plan.

The Company currently maintains the Nationwide Health Properties, Inc. 1989 Stock Option Plan (the 1989 Plan ). As of February 28, 2005, a total of 931,850 shares of the Company s common stock were then subject to outstanding awards granted under the 1989 Plan, and an additional 10,142 shares of the Company s common stock were then available for new award grants under the 1989 Plan.

The Board of Directors approved the 2005 Plan based, in part, on a belief that the number of shares currently available under the 1989 Plan does not give the Company sufficient authority and flexibility to adequately provide for future incentives. If stockholders approve the 2005 Plan, no new awards will be granted under the 1989 Plan after the Annual Meeting. In addition, 3,000,000 shares of the Company s common stock will be made available for award grants under the 2005 Plan. As such, if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan, a maximum of 3,000,000 shares will initially be available for award grants under that plan. In addition, if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan, any shares of common stock subject to stock option grants under the 1989 Plan that expire, are cancelled, or otherwise terminate after the Annual Meeting will also be available for award grant purposes under the 2005 Plan.

What happens if stockholders do not approve the proposal?

If stockholders do not approve the 2005 Plan, the Company will continue to have the authority to grant awards under the 1989 Plan. However, the number of shares remaining under the 1989 Plan would be inadequate to compensate the executive officers as currently contemplated starting in 2006. If stockholders approve the 2005 Plan, the termination of our grant authority under the 1989 Plan will not affect awards then outstanding under that plan.

**Summary Description of the 2005 Performance Incentive Plan** 

The principal terms of the 2005 Plan are summarized below. The following summary is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the 2005 Plan, which appears as *Appendix B* to this Proxy Statement.

What are the provisions of the 2005 Plan?

**Purpose.** The purpose of the 2005 Plan is to promote the success of the Company and the interests of our stockholders by providing an additional means for us to attract, motivate, retain and reward directors, officers, employees and other eligible persons through the grant of awards and incentives for high levels of individual performance and improved financial performance of the Company. Equity-based awards are also intended to further align the interests of award recipients and our stockholders.

**Administration.** Our Board of Directors or one or more committees appointed by our Board of Directors will administer the 2005 Plan. Our Board of Directors has delegated general administrative authority for the 2005 Plan to the Compensation Committee. A committee may delegate some or all of its authority with respect to the 2005 Plan to another committee of directors, and certain limited authority to grant awards to employees may be

20

delegated to one or more officers of the Company. (The appropriate acting body, be it the Board of Directors, a committee within its delegated authority, or an officer within his or her delegated authority, is referred to in this proposal as the Administrator ).

The Administrator has broad authority under the 2005 Plan with respect to award grants including, without limitation, the authority:

to select participants and determine the type(s) of award(s) that they are to receive;

to determine the number of shares that are to be subject to awards and the terms and conditions of awards, including the price (if any) to be paid for the shares or the award;

to cancel, modify, or waive the Company s rights with respect to, or modify, discontinue, suspend, or terminate any or all outstanding awards, subject to any required consents;

to accelerate or extend the vesting or exercisability or extend the term of any or all outstanding awards;

subject to the other provisions of the 2005 Plan, to make certain adjustments to an outstanding award and to authorize the conversion, succession or substitution of an award; and

to allow the purchase price of an award or shares of the Company s common stock to be paid in the form of cash, check, or electronic funds transfer, by the delivery of already-owned shares of the Company s common stock or by a reduction of the number of shares deliverable pursuant to the award, by services rendered by the recipient of the award, by notice in third party payment or cashless exercise on such terms as the Administrator may authorize, or any other form permitted by law.

**No Repricing.** In no case (except due to an adjustment to reflect a stock split or similar event or any repricing that may be approved by stockholders) will any adjustment be made to a stock option or stock appreciation right award under the 2005 Plan (by amendment, cancellation and regrant, exchange or other means) that would constitute a repricing of the per share exercise or base price of the award.

*Eligibility.* Persons eligible to receive awards under the 2005 Plan include officers or employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, directors of the Company, and certain consultants and advisors to the Company or any of its subsidiaries. Currently, approximately 15 officers and employees of the Company and its subsidiaries (including all of the Company s named executive officers), and each of the Company s seven non-employee directors, are considered eligible under the 2005 Plan at the present time.

Termination of or Changes to the 2005 Plan. The Board of Directors may amend or terminate the 2005 Plan at any time and in any manner. Stockholder approval for an amendment will be required only to the extent then required by applicable law or any applicable listing agency or required under Sections 162, 422 or 424 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code to preserve the intended tax consequences of the plan. For example, stockholder approval will be required for any amendment that proposes to increase the maximum number of shares that may be delivered with respect to awards granted under the 2005 Plan. (Adjustments as a result of stock splits or similar events will not, however, be considered an amendment requiring stockholder approval.) Unless terminated earlier by the Board of Directors, the authority to grant new awards under the 2005 Plan will terminate on January 24, 2015. Outstanding awards, as well as the Administrator s authority with respect thereto, generally will continue following the expiration or termination of the plan. Generally speaking, outstanding awards may be amended by the Administrator (except for a repricing), but the consent of the award holder is required if the amendment (or any plan amendment) materially and adversely affects the holder.

How many shares may be subject to awards granted under the 2005 Plan?

The maximum number of shares of the Company s common stock that may be issued or transferred pursuant to awards under the 2005 Plan equals the sum of: (1) 3,000,000 shares, plus (2) the number of any shares subject to stock options granted under the 1989 Plan and outstanding as of the date of the Annual Meeting

21

#### **Table of Contents**

which expire, or for any reason are cancelled or terminated, after the date of the Annual Meeting without being exercised. As of February 28, 2005, approximately 931,850 shares were subject to awards then outstanding under the 1989 Plan. As noted above, no additional awards will be granted under the 1989 Plan if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan.

The following other limits are also contained in the 2005 Plan:

The maximum number of shares that may be delivered pursuant to options qualified as incentive stock options granted under the plan is 3,000,000 shares.

The maximum number of shares subject to those options and stock appreciation rights that are granted during any calendar year to any individual under the plan is 300,000 shares.

Performance-Based Awards under Section 5.2 of the 2005 Plan payable only in cash and not related to shares and granted to a participant in any one calendar year will not provide for payment of more than \$750,000.

To the extent that an award is settled in cash or a form other than shares, the shares that would have been delivered had there been no such cash or other settlement will not be counted against the shares available for issuance under the 2005 Plan. In the event that shares are delivered in respect of an award, only the actual number of shares delivered with respect to the award shall be counted against the share limits of the 2005 Plan. Shares that are subject to or underlie awards which expire or for any reason are cancelled or terminated, are forfeited, fail to vest, or for any other reason are not paid or delivered under the 2005 Plan will again be available for subsequent awards under the 2005 Plan. In addition, the 2005 Plan generally provides that shares issued in connection with awards that are granted by or become obligations of the company through the assumption of awards (or in substitution for awards) in connection with an acquisition of another company will not count against the shares available for issuance under the 2005 Plan.

What types of awards may be granted under the 2005 Plan?

*Types of Awards.* The 2005 Plan authorizes stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock bonuses and other forms of awards granted or denominated in the Company s common stock or units of the Company s common stock, as well as cash bonus awards pursuant to Section 5.2 of the 2005 Plan. The 2005 Plan retains flexibility to offer competitive incentives and to tailor benefits to specific needs and circumstances. Any award may be paid or settled in cash.

A stock option is the right to purchase shares of the Company's common stock at a future date at a specified price per share (the exercise price). The maximum term of an option is ten years from the date of grant. An option may either be an incentive stock option or a nonqualified stock option. Incentive stock option benefits are taxed differently from nonqualified stock options, as described under Federal Income Tax Consequences of Awards Under the 2005 Plan below. Incentive stock options are also subject to more restrictive terms and are limited in amount by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and the 2005 Plan. The per share exercise price of an incentive stock option may not be less than the fair market value of a share of the Company's common stock on the date of grant. Incentive stock options may only be granted to employees of the Company or a subsidiary.

A stock appreciation right is the right to receive payment of an amount equal to the excess of the fair market value of a share of the Company s common stock on the date of exercise of the stock appreciation right over the base price of the stock appreciation right. The base price will be

established by the Administrator at the time of grant of the stock appreciation right. Stock appreciation rights may be granted in connection with other awards or independently. The maximum term of a stock appreciation right is ten years from the date of grant.

The other types of awards that may be granted under the 2005 Plan include, without limitation, stock bonuses, restricted stock, performance stock, stock units, dividend equivalents, or similar rights to purchase or acquire shares, and cash awards granted consistent with Section 5.2 of the 2005 Plan as described below.

22

**Performance-Based Awards.** The Administrator may grant awards that are intended to be performance-based awards within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code ( Performance-Based Awards ). Performance-Based Awards are in addition to any of the other types of awards that may be granted under the 2005 Plan (including options and stock appreciation rights which may also qualify as performance-based awards for Section 162(m) purposes). Performance-Based Awards may be in the form of restricted stock, performance stock, stock units, other rights, or cash bonus opportunities.

The vesting or payment of Performance-Based Awards (other than options or stock appreciation rights) will depend on the absolute or relative performance of the Company on a consolidated, subsidiary, segment, division, or business unit basis. The Administrator will establish the criterion or criteria and target(s) on which performance will be measured. The Administrator must establish criteria and targets in advance of applicable deadlines under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and while the attainment of the performance targets remains substantially uncertain. The criteria that the Administrator may use for this purpose will include one or more of the following: funds from operations, earnings per share, cash flow (which means cash and cash equivalents derived from either net cash flow from operations or net cash flow from operations, financing and investing activities), total stockholder return, gross revenue, revenue growth, operating income (before or after taxes), net earnings (before or after interest, taxes, depreciation and/or amortization), return on equity or on assets or on net investment, cost containment or reduction, or any combination thereof. The performance measurement period with respect to an award may range from three months to ten years. Performance targets will be adjusted to mitigate the unbudgeted impact of material, unusual or nonrecurring gains and losses, accounting changes or other extraordinary events not foreseen at the time the targets were set unless the Administrator provides otherwise at the time of establishing the targets.

Performance-Based Awards may be paid in stock or in cash (in either case, subject to the limits described under the heading Authorized Shares; Limits on Awards above). Before any Performance-Based Award (other than an option or stock appreciation right) is paid, the Administrator must certify that the performance target or targets have been satisfied. The Administrator has discretion to determine the performance target or targets and any other restrictions or other limitations of Performance-Based Awards and may reserve discretion to reduce payments below maximum award limits.

What provisions of the 2005 Plan govern individual awards?

The following response is not intended to be exhaustive and describes some of the important provisions that govern individual awards granted under the 2005 Plan.

**Deferred Payment of Awards.** The Administrator may provide for the deferred payment of awards, and may determine the other terms applicable to deferrals. The Administrator may provide that deferred settlements include the payment or crediting of interest or other earnings on the deferred amounts, or the payment or crediting of dividend equivalents where the deferred amounts are denominated in shares.

Acceleration of Awards; Possible Early Termination of Awards. Generally, and subject to limited exceptions set forth in the 2005 Plan, if any person acquires more than 50% of the outstanding common stock or combined voting power of the Company, if certain changes in a majority of our Board of Directors occur over a period of not longer than two years, if stockholders prior to a transaction do not continue to own more than 50% of the voting securities of the Company (or a successor or a parent) following a reorganization, merger, statutory share exchange or consolidation or similar corporate transaction involving the Company or any of its subsidiaries, a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Company s assets or the acquisition of assets or stock of another entity by the Company or any of its subsidiaries, or if the Company is dissolved or liquidated, then awards then-outstanding under the 2005 Plan will become fully vested or paid, as applicable, and may terminate or be terminated in such circumstances. The Administrator also has the discretion to establish other change in control provisions with respect to awards granted under the 2005 Plan. For example, the Administrator could provide for the acceleration of vesting or payment of an award in connection with a change in control event that is not described above and provide that any such acceleration shall be automatic upon the

occurrence of any such event.

23

**Transfer Restrictions.** Subject to certain exceptions contained in Section 5.7 of the 2005 Plan, awards under the 2005 Plan generally are not transferable by the recipient other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution and are generally exercisable, during the recipient s lifetime, only by the recipient. Any amounts payable or shares issuable pursuant to an award generally will be paid only to the recipient or the recipient s beneficiary or representative. The Administrator has discretion, however, to establish written conditions and procedures for the transfer of awards to other persons or entities, provided that such transfers comply with applicable federal and state securities laws.

Adjustments. As is customary in incentive plans of this nature, each share limit and the number and kind of shares available under the 2005 Plan and any outstanding awards, as well as the exercise or purchase prices of awards, and performance targets under certain types of performance-based awards, are subject to adjustment in the event of certain reorganizations, mergers, combinations, recapitalizations, stock splits, stock dividends, or other similar events that change the number or kind of shares outstanding, and extraordinary dividends or distributions of property to the stockholders.

Would the 2005 Plan limit the Company's authority to grant awards or authorize compensation outside the plan?

Except as expressly provided with respect to the termination of the authority to grant new awards under the 1989 Plan if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan, the 2005 Plan does not limit the authority of the Board of Directors or any committee to grant awards or authorize any other compensation, with or without reference to the Company s common stock, under any other plan or authority.

#### Federal Income Tax Consequences of Awards under the 2005 Plan

The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the 2005 Plan under current federal law, which is subject to change, are summarized in the following discussion of the general tax principles applicable to the 2005 Plan. This summary is not intended to be exhaustive and, among other considerations, does not describe state, local, or international tax consequences.

In general, what are the federal income tax consequences of awards granted under the 2005 Plan?

With respect to nonqualified stock options, the company is generally entitled to deduct and the participant recognizes taxable income in an amount equal to the difference between the option exercise price and the fair market value of the shares at the time of exercise. With respect to incentive stock options, the company is generally not entitled to a deduction nor does the participant recognize income at the time of exercise, although the participant may be subject to the U.S. federal alternative minimum tax.

The current federal income tax consequences of other awards authorized under the 2005 Plan generally follow certain basic patterns: nontransferable restricted stock subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture results in income recognition equal to the excess of the fair market value over the price paid (if any) only at the time the restrictions lapse (unless the recipient elects to accelerate recognition as of the date of grant); bonuses, stock appreciation rights, cash and stock-based performance awards, dividend equivalents, stock units, and other types of awards are generally subject to tax at the time of payment; and compensation otherwise effectively deferred is taxed when paid. In each of the foregoing cases, the company will generally have a corresponding deduction at the time the participant recognizes income.

If an award is accelerated under the 2005 Plan in connection with a change in control (as this term is used under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code), the company may not be permitted to deduct the portion of the compensation attributable to the acceleration (parachute payments) if it exceeds certain threshold limits under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code (and certain related excise taxes may be triggered). Furthermore, the aggregate compensation in excess of \$1,000,000 attributable to awards that are not performance-based within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code may not be permitted to be deducted by the company in certain circumstances.

#### Specific Benefits under the 2005 Performance Incentive Plan

The Company has not approved any awards that are conditioned upon stockholder approval of the 2005 Plan. The Company is not currently considering any other specific award grants under the 2005 Plan. If the 2005 Plan had been in existence in fiscal 2004, the Company expects that its award grants for fiscal 2004 would not have been substantially different from those actually made in that year under the 1989 Plan. For information regarding stock-based awards granted to the Company s named executive officers during fiscal 2004, see the material under the heading Executive Compensation above.

The closing market price for a share of the Company s common stock as of March 16, 2005 was \$20.98 per share.

#### **EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION**

The Company currently maintains one equity compensation plan: the 1989 Plan. This plan has been approved by the Company s stockholders. Stockholders are also being asked to approve a new equity compensation plan, the 2005 Plan, as described above.

The following table sets forth, for each of the Company s equity compensation plans, the number of shares of common stock subject to outstanding options, the weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, and the number of shares remaining available for future award grants as of February 28, 2005.

	Number of shares of Common Stock to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options	Weighted-avera exercise price of outstanding options	compensation plans (excluding shares
Plan category	<del></del>		
Equity compensation plans approved by stockholders	931,850(1)	\$ 18.99	10,142(1)
Equity compensation plans not approved by stockholders	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	931,850	\$ 18.99	10,142

<sup>(1)</sup> No new awards will be granted under the 1989 Plan if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan. This table does not reflect the 3,000,000 additional shares that will be available under the 2005 Plan if stockholders approve the 2005 Plan proposal.

Vote Required for Approval of the 2005 Performance Incentive Plan

The Board of Directors believes that the adoption of the 2005 Plan will promote the interests of the Company and its stockholders and will help the Company and its subsidiaries continue to be able to attract, retain and reward persons important to our success.

All members of the Board of Directors are eligible for awards under the 2005 Plan and thus have a personal interest in the approval of the 2005 Plan.

Approval of the 2005 Plan requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the common stock present, or represented, and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE FOR APPROVAL OF THE 2005 PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE PLAN AS DESCRIBED ABOVE AND SET FORTH IN APPENDIX B HERETO.

25

#### OTHER MATTERS

As of the date of this proxy statement, the Company knows of no business that will be presented for consideration at the annual meeting other than the items referred to above. If any other matter is properly brought before the meeting for action by stockholders, proxies in the enclosed form returned to the Company will be voted in accordance with the recommendation of the Board of Directors or, in the absence of such a recommendation, in accordance with the judgment of the proxy holder.

#### ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Stockholder Proposals for the 2006 Annual Meeting. Stockholders interested in presenting a proposal for consideration at the Company s annual meeting of stockholders in 2006 may do so by following the procedures prescribed in Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the Company s by-laws. To be eligible for inclusion in the proxy statement, the stockholder proposals must be received by the Company s President no later than November 27, 2005.

Stockholders interested in presenting a proposal at the Company s annual meeting of stockholders outside the procedures prescribed in Rule 14a-8 (i.e., a proposal to be presented at the annual meeting of stockholders in 2006 but not included in the Company s proxy statement) must be *received* by the Company s President no later than January 30, 2006 to be considered timely. Under the SEC s proxy voting rules, the Company may exercise discretionary voting authority on stockholder proposals received after such date.

*New York Stock Exchange Certification.* The certification of the Chief Executive Officer required by the New York Stock Exchange Listing Standards, Section 303A.12(a), relating to the Company's compliance with the New York Stock Exchange Corporate Governance Listing Standards, was submitted to the New York Stock Exchange on May 13, 2004.

**Proxy Solicitation Costs.** The total cost of this solicitation will be borne by the Company. In addition to use of the mails, proxies may be solicited by directors and officers of the Company personally and by telephone or facsimile. The Company may reimburse persons holding shares in their own names or in the names of the nominees for expenses they incur in obtaining instructions from beneficial owners of such shares. The Company has also engaged D.F. King, Inc. to deliver proxies for a fee of approximately \$1,000 plus out-of-pocket expenses.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Douglas M. Pasquale

President and Chief Executive Officer

March 25, 2005

Appendix A

#### NATIONWIDE HEALTH PROPERTIES, INC.

#### **Audit Committee Charter**

#### As Amended and Restated January 25, 2005

#### I. PURPOSE

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of Nationwide Health Properties Inc. shall assist the Board in its oversight of the:

- Ø Integrity of NHP s financial statements.
- Ø Accounting and financial reporting processes and audits of NHP s financial statements.
- Ø Systems of internal accounting and financial controls.
- Ø Independence and qualifications of the independent auditor.
- Ø Performance of the internal audit function and independent auditors.
- Ø Compliance with the NHP Business Code of Conduct & Ethics and applicable legal and regulatory requirements.

While the Committee has the responsibilities and powers set forth in this Charter, it is not the duty of the Committee to plan or conduct audits, nor to determine that NHP s financial statements and disclosures are complete and accurate and are in accordance with GAAP and applicable rules and regulations. These are the responsibilities of management and the independent auditors.

#### II. COMPOSITION

The Committee shall consist of a minimum of three directors appointed by the Board of Directors upon the recommendation of the Corporate Governance Committee. Any member of the Committee may be removed by the Board in its discretion.

#### III. QUALIFICATIONS

The Board will determine that:	

- q Each member of the Committee is independent in accordance with NHP s Corporate Governance Principles (which incorporate the NYSE s and SEC s rules for directors and audit committee members);
- q Each member has sufficient financial experience and ability to fully discharge his or her responsibilities; and
- q At least one member is an Audit Committee Financial Expert within the meaning of Item 401 of Regulation S-K.

#### IV. RESPONSIBILITIES AND AUTHORITY

The Committee s responsibilities and authority include:

#### A. Discussions with Management/Independent Auditors

To review and discuss with management and the independent auditor, as appropriate:

<u>Financial Statements</u>. The (1) annual audited and quarterly financial statements and related reports on Forms 10-K and 10-Q, including Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition

A-1

and Results of Operations, (2) process for the CEO and CFO certifications required by the SEC and (3) disclosure and internal controls (including any material changes or deficiencies in those controls).

Other Financial Disclosures. Earnings press releases and financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts and to rating agencies, which may be performed generally by the Committee (i.e., discussion of the type of information to be disclosed or presentation to be made) and need not include discussion in advance of each such release or instance in which guidance is provided.

Audit Issues. Any audit problems or difficulties and management s response.

Risk Management. Risk assessment and risk management policies, including major financial risk exposures and steps taken by management to monitor and mitigate them.

<u>Material Communications</u>. Any material communications between the audit team and the independent auditor s national office regarding auditing or accounting issues that the engagement presented.

Accounting Adjustments. Any accounting adjustments that were noted or proposed by the independent auditor but were not adopted by management.

<u>Internal and External Controls</u>. NHP s internal and external system of audit and financial controls and management s annual assertion of its assessment of the effectiveness thereof.

#### **B.** Selection of Independent Auditor

To select, retain, evaluate and if necessary replace the independent auditor that examines NHP s accounts, controls and financial statements, to pre-approve all its audit engagement fees and terms and the scope of the audit, including the adequacy of staffing and compensation, and to pre-approve any non-audit service provided by it above a *de minimis* level(s) from time to time established by the Committee. The Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to the Chair of the Committee so long as he or she presents any decisions made to the full Committee at its next scheduled meeting. The independent auditor shall report directly to and be ultimately accountable to the Committee. The independent auditor shall not be retained to perform the prohibited non-audit functions listed on Exhibit A. The approved non-auditing services must be disclosed in NHP s periodic public reports required by Section 13(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

#### C. Formal Reviews

To review and approve, if necessary, each of the following:

Standards and Principles. NHP s financial reporting and accounting standards and principles, significant changes to them or in their application and the key accounting decisions affecting NHP s financial statements, including alternatives to, and the rationale for, the decisions made.

<u>Internal Audit</u>. The internal audit function, including (1) its purpose, authority and organizational reporting lines and (2) the annual audit plan, budget, staffing and results.

Independent Auditors. The (1) overall scope and plan for the audit, (2) matters required to be communicated to the Committee by the independent auditors under generally accepted auditing standards, and (3) annual formal written report from the independent auditor delineating (a) the auditing firm s internal quality-control procedures, (b) any material issues raised within the preceding five years by the auditing firm s internal quality-control reviews, by peer reviews of the firm, or by any governmental or other inquiry or investigation relating to any audit conducted by the firm, (c) steps taken by the auditing firm to address any findings in any of the foregoing reviews and (d) any relationships between the independent auditor and NHP. In connection with the foregoing, the Committee should obtain and review timely reports from the independent auditor regarding (1) all critical accounting policies and practices to be used by NHP, (2) all alternative treatments of

A-2

financial information within GAAP that have been discussed with management, ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments, and the treatment preferred by the independent auditor and (3) all other material written communications between the independent auditor and management, including any management letter or schedule of unadjusted differences.

<u>Relationships with Auditor</u>. All relationships between the independent auditor and NHP, including (1) pre-approving in accordance with its policies the hiring by NHP of employees or former employees of the independent auditor and (2) ensuring that the lead audit partner is changed every five years and that the review and other partners are changed as required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as amended.

Related Party Transactions. All related-party transactions.

#### D. Annual Committee Report

To prepare and publish an annual committee report in NHP s proxy statement.

#### E. Business Code of Conduct & Ethics

To review and investigate any matters pertaining to the integrity of management, including conflicts of interest, compliance processes, other matters covered by NHP s Business Code of Conduct & Ethics and any reports to the Committee from counsel regarding any material violations or breaches of fiduciary duties.

#### V. COMMUNICATION, ACCESS AND ADVISORS

The Committee shall endeavor to maintain free and open communication among its members, the independent auditors, the internal auditors and management. It also will have full access to all of NHP s books, records, facilities and personnel. If the Committee determines that the services and advice of management, the independent auditors and outside company counsel and other company advisors are insufficient to carry out its purpose and fulfill its responsibilities, the Committee may retain such outside counsel, experts and other advisors as it deems appropriate in its sole discretion and approve related fees and retention terms.

#### VI. COMPLAINTS

The Committee shall establish procedures for (1) the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls, or auditing matters; and (2) the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of the Company of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters. These procedures shall include calling the Company s toll-free 24 hour Compliance Telephone Line and contacting the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors. The procedures for using the Compliance Telephone Line and contacting the Audit Committee shall be posted on the Company s website at www.nhp-reit.com.

#### VII. MEETINGS AND REPORTS TO BOARD

The Committee shall meet at least quarterly. These meetings shall include separate meetings with management, the independent auditors and, periodically, the internal auditors to discuss issues and concerns warranting Committee attention. The Committee shall report its recommendations to the Board after each of its meetings.

#### VIII. ANNUAL EVALUATIONS

At least annually, the Committee shall evaluate and report to the Board on the:

Performance of the Committee.

Adequacy of the Committee Charter.

Independence of NHP s auditors.

A-3

#### **EXHIBIT A**

### **Prohibited Non-Audit Services**

1.	Bookkeeping or other services related to the accounting records or financial statements of NHP;
2.	Financial information systems design and implementation;
3.	Appraisal or valuation services, fairness opinions, or contribution-in-kind reports;
4.	Actuarial services;
5.	Internal audit outsourcing services;
6.	Management functions or human resources;
7.	Broker or dealer, investment advisor, or investment banking services;
8.	Legal services and expert services unrelated to the audit; and
9.	Any other services that the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board formed pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 determines are impermissible.

A-4

#### APPENDIX B

#### NATIONWIDE HEALTH PROPERTIES, INC.

#### 2005 PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE PLAN

#### 1. PURPOSE OF PLAN

The purpose of this Nationwide Health Properties, Inc. 2005 Performance Incentive Plan (this **Plan**) of Nationwide Health Properties, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the **Corporation**), is to promote the success of the Corporation and to increase stockholder value by providing an additional means through the grant of awards to attract, motivate, retain and reward selected employees and other eligible persons.

#### 2. ELIGIBILITY

The Administrator (as such term is defined in Section 3.1) may grant awards under this Plan only to those persons that the Administrator determines to be Eligible Persons. An Eligible Person is any person who is either: (a) an officer (whether or not a director) or employee of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries; (b) a director of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries; or (c) an individual consultant or advisor who renders or has rendered bona fide services (other than services in connection with the offering or sale of securities of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries in a capital-raising transaction or as a market maker or promoter of securities of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries) to the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries and who is selected to participate in this Plan by the Administrator; provided, however, that a person who is otherwise an Eligible Person under clause (c) above may participate in this Plan only if such participation would not adversely affect either the Corporation s eligibility to use Form S-8 to register under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act ), the offering and sale of shares issuable under this Plan by the Corporation or the Corporation s compliance with any other applicable laws. An Eligible Person who has been granted an award (a participant ) may, if otherwise eligible, be granted additional awards if the Administrator shall so determine. As used herein, Subsidiary means any corporation or other entity a majority of whose outstanding voting stock or voting power is beneficially owned directly or indirectly by the Corporation; and Board means the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

#### 3. PLAN ADMINISTRATION

**3.1** *The Administrator.* This Plan shall be administered by and all awards under this Plan shall be authorized by the Administrator. The **Administrator** means the Board or one or more committees appointed by the Board or another committee (within its delegated authority) to administer all or certain aspects of this Plan. Any such committee shall be comprised solely of one or more directors or such number of directors as may be required under applicable law. A committee may delegate some or all of its authority to another committee so constituted. The Board or a committee comprised solely of directors may also delegate, to the extent permitted by applicable law, to one or more officers of the Corporation, its powers under this Plan (a) to designate the officers and employees of the Corporation and its Subsidiaries who will receive grants of awards under this Plan, and (b) to determine the number of shares subject to, and the other terms and conditions of, such awards. The Board may delegate different levels of authority to different committees with administrative and grant authority under this Plan. Unless otherwise provided in the Bylaws of the Corporation or the applicable charter of any Administrator: (a) a majority of the members of the acting Administrator shall constitute a quorum, and (b) the vote of a majority of the members present assuming the presence of a quorum or the unanimous written consent of the members of the Administrator shall constitute action by the acting Administrator.

With respect to awards intended to satisfy the requirements for performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the **Code**), this Plan shall be administered by a committee consisting solely of two or more outside directors (as this requirement is applied under Section 162(m) of the Code); provided, however, that the failure to satisfy such requirement shall not affect the validity of the action of any committee otherwise duly authorized and acting in the matter. Award grants, and transactions

#### **Table of Contents**

in or involving awards, intended to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the **Exchange Act**), must be duly and timely authorized by the Board or a committee consisting solely of two or more non-employee directors (as this requirement is applied under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act). To the extent required by any applicable listing agency, this Plan shall be administered by a committee composed entirely of independent directors (within the meaning of the applicable listing agency).

- 3.2 Powers of the Administrator. Subject to the express provisions of this Plan, the Administrator is authorized and empowered to do all things necessary or desirable in connection with the authorization of awards and the administration of this Plan (in the case of a committee or delegation to one or more officers, within the authority delegated to that committee or person(s)), including, without limitation, the authority to:

  (a) determine eligibility and, from among those persons determined to be eligible, the particular Eligible Persons who will receive an award under this Plan;

  (b) grant awards to Eligible Persons, determine the price at which securities will be offered or awarded and the number of securities to be offered or awarded to any of such persons, determine the other specific terms and conditions of such awards consistent with the express limits of this Plan, the installments (if any) in which such awards shall become exercisable or shall vest (which may include, without limitation, performance and/or time-based schedules), or determine that no delayed exercisablity or vesting is required, establish any applicable performance targets, and establish the events of termination or reversion of such awards;

  (c) approve the forms of award agreements (which need not be identical either as to type of award or among participants);

  (d) construe and interpret this Plan and any agreements defining the rights and obligations of the Corporation, its Subsidiaries, and participants under this Plan, further define the terms used in this Plan, and prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the administration of this Plan or the awards granted under this Plan.
- (e) cancel, modify, or waive the Corporation s rights with respect to, or modify, discontinue, suspend, or terminate any or all outstanding awards, subject to any required consent under Section 8.6.5;
- (f) accelerate or extend the vesting or exercisability or extend the term of any or all such outstanding awards (in the case of options or stock appreciation rights, within the maximum ten-year term of such awards) in such circumstances as the Administrator may deem appropriate (including, without limitation, in connection with a termination of employment or services or other events of a personal nature) subject to any required consent under Section 8.6.5;
- (g) adjust the number of shares of Common Stock subject to any award, adjust the price of any or all outstanding awards or otherwise change previously imposed terms and conditions, in such circumstances as the Administrator may deem appropriate, in each case subject to Sections 4 and 8.6, and provided that in no case (except due to an adjustment contemplated by Section 7 or any repricing that may be approved by stockholders) shall such an adjustment constitute a repricing (by amendment, cancellation and regrant, exchange or other means) of the per share exercise or base price of any option or stock appreciation right;

- (h) determine the date of grant of an award, which may be a designated date after but not before the date of the Administrator s action (unless otherwise designated by the Administrator, the date of grant of an award shall be the date upon which the Administrator took the action granting an award);
- (i) determine whether, and the extent to which, adjustments are required pursuant to Section 7 hereof and authorize the termination, conversion, substitution or succession of awards upon the occurrence of an event of the type described in Section 7;
- (j) acquire or settle (subject to Sections 7 and 8.6) rights under awards in cash, stock of equivalent value, or other consideration; and
- (k) determine the fair market value of the Common Stock or awards under this Plan from time to time and/or the manner in which such value will be determined.

B-2

#### **Table of Contents**

- **3.3** *Binding Determinations.* Any action taken by, or inaction of, the Corporation, any Subsidiary, or the Administrator relating or pursuant to this Plan and within its authority hereunder or under applicable law shall be within the absolute discretion of that entity or body and shall be conclusive and binding upon all persons. Neither the Board nor any Board committee, nor any member thereof or person acting at the direction thereof, shall be liable for any act, omission, interpretation, construction or determination made in good faith in connection with this Plan (or any award made under this Plan), and all such persons shall be entitled to indemnification and reimbursement by the Corporation in respect of any claim, loss, damage or expense (including, without limitation, attorneys fees) arising or resulting therefrom to the fullest extent permitted by law and/or under any directors and officers liability insurance coverage that may be in effect from time to time.
- **3.4 Reliance on Experts.** In making any determination or in taking or not taking any action under this Plan, the Board or a committee, as the case may be, may obtain and may rely upon the advice of experts, including employees and professional advisors to the Corporation. No director, officer or agent of the Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries shall be liable for any such action or determination taken or made or omitted in good faith.
- **3.5** *Delegation.* The Administrator may delegate ministerial, non-discretionary functions to individuals who are officers or employees of the Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries or to third parties.

#### 4. SHARES OF COMMON STOCK SUBJECT TO THE PLAN: SHARE LIMITS

- **4.1** *Shares Available.* Subject to the provisions of Section 7.1, the capital stock that may be delivered under this Plan shall be shares of the Corporation s authorized but unissued Common Stock and any shares of its Common Stock held as treasury shares. For purposes of this Plan, Common Stock shall mean the common stock of the Corporation and such other securities or property as may become the subject of awards under this Plan, or may become subject to such awards, pursuant to an adjustment made under Section 7.1.
- **4.2** *Share Limits.* The maximum number of shares of Common Stock that may be delivered pursuant to awards granted to Eligible Persons under this Plan (the Share Limit) is equal to the sum of the following:
- (1) 3,000,000 shares of Common Stock, plus
- (2) the number of any shares subject to stock options granted under the Corporation s 1989 Stock Option Plan, as amended (the **1989 Plan**), and outstanding as of the date of stockholder approval of this Plan (the **Stockholder Approval Date**) which expire, or for any reason are cancelled or terminated, after the Stockholder Approval Date without being exercised.

The following limits also apply with respect to awards granted under this Plan:

(a) The maximum number of shares of Common Stock that may be delivered pursuant to options qualified as incentive stock options granted under this Plan is 3,000,000 shares.

(b) The maximum number of shares of Common Stock subject to those options and stock appreciation rights that are granted during any cal	lendar
year to any individual under this Plan is 300,000 shares.	

(c) Additional limits with respect to Performance-Based Awards are set forth in Section 5.2.3.

Each of the foregoing numerical limits is subject to adjustment as contemplated by Section 4.3, Section 7.1, and Section 8.10.

**4.3** Awards Settled in Cash, Reissue of Awards and Shares. To the extent that an award is settled in cash or a form other than shares of Common Stock, the shares that would have been delivered had there been no such cash or other settlement shall not be counted against the shares available for issuance under this Plan. In the event that shares of Common Stock are delivered in respect of an award, only the actual number of shares delivered with respect to the award shall be counted against the share limits of this Plan. Shares that are subject to or

B-3

#### **Table of Contents**

underlie awards which expire or for any reason are cancelled or terminated, are forfeited, fail to vest, or for any other reason are not paid or delivered under this Plan shall again be available for subsequent awards under this Plan. Refer to Section 8.10 for application of the foregoing share limits with respect to assumed awards. The foregoing adjustments to the share limits of this Plan are subject to any applicable limitations under Section 162(m) of the Code with respect to awards intended as performance-based compensation thereunder.

- **4.4 Reservation of Shares; No Fractional Shares; Minimum Issue.** The Corporation shall at all times reserve a number of shares of Common Stock sufficient to cover the Corporation s obligations and contingent obligations to deliver shares with respect to awards then outstanding under this Plan (exclusive of any dividend equivalent obligations to the extent the Corporation has the right to settle such rights in cash). No fractional shares shall be delivered under this Plan. The Administrator may pay cash in lieu of any fractional shares in settlements of awards under this Plan. No fewer than 10 shares may be purchased on exercise of any award (or, in the case of stock appreciation or purchase rights, no fewer than 10 rights may be exercised at any one time) unless the total number purchased or exercised is the total number at the time available for purchase or exercise under the award.
- **4.5** *Ownership Limit.* Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, no participant may receive Common Stock pursuant to or in connection with the exercise or payment of any award under this Plan to the extent it will cause such person to Beneficially or Constructively Own Equity Shares in excess of the Ownership Limit. In the event that the delivery of Common Stock upon the exercise or payment of any award under this Plan would cause a participant to Beneficially or Constructively Own Equity Shares in excess of the Ownership Limit, the Corporation shall have the right to deliver to the participant, in lieu of Common Stock, a check or cash in the amount equal to the fair market value of the Common Stock otherwise deliverable on the date of exercise or payment (minus any amounts withheld pursuant to Section 8.5). For purposes of this Section 4.5, **Ownership Limit** means 9.8% of the lesser of the number or value of the outstanding Equity Shares of the Corporation, except as otherwise permitted under the charter of the Corporation; **Beneficially Own** means ownership of Equity Shares by a person who would be treated as an owner of such shares either directly or indirectly through the application of Section 544 of the Code, as modified by Section 856(h)(1)(B) of the Code; **Constructively Own** means ownership of Equity Shares by a person who would be treated as an owner of such shares either directly or indirectly through the application of Section 856(d)(5) of the Code; and **Equity Shares** means shares that are either Common Stock or preferred stock of the Corporation.

#### 5. AWARDS

- **5.1** *Type and Form of Awards.* The Administrator shall determine the type or types of award(s) to be made to each selected Eligible Person. Awards may be granted singly, in combination or in tandem. Awards also may be made in combination or in tandem with, in replacement of, as alternatives to, or as the payment form for grants or rights under any other employee or compensation plan of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries. The types of awards that may be granted under this Plan are:
- **5.1.1** *Stock Options.* A stock option is the grant of a right to purchase a specified number of shares of Common Stock during a specified period as determined by the Administrator. An option may be intended as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code (an **ISO**) or a nonqualified stock option (an option not intended to be an ISO). The award agreement for an option will indicate if the option is intended as an ISO; otherwise it will be deemed to be a nonqualified stock option. The maximum term of each option (ISO or nonqualified) shall be ten (10) years. The per share exercise price for each option shall be not less than 100% of the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date of grant of the option, except as follows: (a) in the case of a stock option granted retroactively in tandem with or as a substitution for another award, the per share exercise price may be no lower than the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date such other award was granted (to the extent consistent with Sections 422 and 424 of the Code in the case of options intended as incentive stock options); and (b) in any other circumstances, a nonqualified stock option may be granted with a per share exercise price that is less than the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date of grant, provided that any shares delivered in

B-4

respect of such option shall be charged against the applicable limits under Section 4.2. When an option is exercised, the exercise price for the shares to be purchased shall be paid in full in cash or such other method permitted by the Administrator consistent with Section 5.5.

5.1.2 Additional Rules Applicable to ISOs. To the extent that the aggregate fair market value (determined at the time of grant of the applicable option) of stock with respect to which ISOs first become exercisable by a participant in any calendar year exceeds \$100,000, taking into account both Common Stock subject to ISOs under this Plan and stock subject to ISOs under all other plans of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries (or any parent or predecessor corporation to the extent required by and within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder), such options shall be treated as nonqualified stock options. In reducing the number of options treated as ISOs to meet the \$100,000 limit, the most recently granted options shall be reduced first. To the extent a reduction of simultaneously granted options is necessary to meet the \$100,000 limit, the Administrator may, in the manner and to the extent permitted by law, designate which shares of Common Stock are to be treated as shares acquired pursuant to the exercise of an ISO. ISOs may only be granted to employees of the Corporation or one of its subsidiaries (for this purpose, the term subsidiary is used as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code, which generally requires an unbroken chain of ownership of at least 50% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of each subsidiary in the chain beginning with the Corporation and ending with the subsidiary in question). There shall be imposed in any award agreement relating to ISOs such other terms and conditions as from time to time are required in order that the option be an incentive stock option as that term is defined in Section 422 of the Code. No ISO may be granted to any person who, at the time the option is granted, owns (or is deemed to own under Section 424(d) of the Code) shares of outstanding Common Stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Corporation, unless the exercise price of such option is at least 110% of the fair market value of the stock subject to the option and such option by its terms is not exercisable after the expiration of five years from the date such option is granted.

**5.1.3** Stock Appreciation Rights. A stock appreciation right or SAR is a right to receive a payment, in cash and/or Common Stock, equal to the excess of the fair market value of a specified number of shares of Common Stock on the date the SAR is exercised over the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date the SAR was granted (the base price) as set forth in the applicable award agreement, except as follows: (a) in the case of a SAR granted retroactively in tandem with or as a substitution for another award, the base price may be no lower than the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date such other award was granted; and (b) in any other circumstances, a SAR may be granted with a base price that is less than the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date of grant, provided that, to the extent that any such SAR is exercised and paid in shares of Common Stock, the actual number of shares delivered with respect to such SAR shall be counted against the applicable limits under Section 4.2. The maximum term of an SAR shall be ten (10) years.

**5.1.4** *Other Awards.* The other types of awards that may be granted under this Plan include: (a) stock bonuses, restricted stock, performance stock, stock units, phantom stock, dividend equivalents, or similar rights to purchase or acquire shares, whether at a fixed or variable price or ratio related to the Common Stock, upon the passage of time, the occurrence of one or more events, or the satisfaction of performance criteria or other conditions, or any combination thereof; (b) any similar securities with a value derived from the value of or related to the Common Stock and/or returns thereon; or (c) cash awards granted consistent with Section 5.2 below.

**5.2** Section 162(m) Performance-Based Awards. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, any of the types of awards listed in Section 5.1.4 above may be, and options and SARs granted with an exercise or base price not less than the fair market value of a share of Common Stock at the date of grant ( Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARS, respectively) typically will be, granted as awards intended to satisfy the requirements for performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code ( Performance-Based Awards ). The grant, vesting, exercisability or payment of Performance-Based Awards may depend (or, in the case of Qualifying Options or Qualifying SARs, may also depend) on the degree of achievement of one or

B-5

more performance goals relative to a pre-established targeted level or level using one or more of the Business Criteria set forth below (on an absolute or relative basis) for the Corporation on a consolidated basis or for one or more of the Corporation s subsidiaries, segments, divisions or business units, or any combination of the foregoing. Any Qualifying Option or Qualifying SAR shall be subject only to the requirements of Section 5.2.1 and 5.2.3 in order for such award to satisfy the requirements for performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Award. Any other Performance-Based Award shall be subject to all of the following provisions of this Section 5.2.

**5.2.1** *Class; Administrator.* The eligible class of persons for Performance-Based Awards under this Section 5.2 shall be officers and employees of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries. The Administrator approving Performance-Based Awards or making any certification required pursuant to Section 5.2.4 must be constituted as provided in Section 3.1 for awards that are intended as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code.

**5.2.2** *Performance Goals.* The specific performance goals for Performance-Based Awards (other than Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs) shall be, on an absolute or relative basis, established based on one or more of the following business criteria (**Business Criteria**) as selected by the Administrator in its sole discretion: funds from operations, earnings per share, cash flow (which means cash and cash equivalents derived from either net cash flow from operations or net cash flow from operations, financing and investing activities), total stockholder return, gross revenue, revenue growth, operating income (before or after taxes), net earnings (before or after interest, taxes, depreciation and/or amortization), return on equity or on assets or on net investment, cost containment or reduction, or any combination thereof. These terms are used as applied under generally accepted accounting principles or in the financial reporting of the Corporation or of its Subsidiaries. To qualify awards as performance-based under Section 162(m), the applicable Business Criterion (or Business Criteria, as the case may be) and specific performance goal or goals (targets) must be established and approved by the Administrator during the first 90 days of the performance period (and, in the case of performance periods of less than one year, in no event after 25% or more of the performance period has elapsed) and while performance relating to such target(s) remains substantially uncertain within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code. Performance targets shall be adjusted to mitigate the unbudgeted impact of material, unusual or nonrecurring gains and losses, accounting changes or other extraordinary events not foreseen at the time the targets were set unless the Administrator provides otherwise at the time of establishing the targets. The applicable performance measurement period may not be less than three months nor more than 10 years.

**5.2.3** Form of Payment; Maximum Performance-Based Award. Grants or awards under this Section 5.2 may be paid in cash or shares of Common Stock or any combination thereof. Grants of Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs to any one participant in any one calendar year shall be subject to the limit set forth in Section 4.2(b). The maximum number of shares of Common Stock which may be delivered pursuant to Performance-Based Awards (other than Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs, and other than cash awards covered by the following sentence) that are granted to any one participant in any one calendar year shall not exceed 300,000 shares, either individually or in the aggregate, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 7.1. In addition, the aggregate amount of compensation to be paid to any one participant in respect of all Performance-Based Awards payable only in cash and not related to shares of Common Stock and granted to that participant in any one calendar year shall not exceed \$750,000. Awards that are cancelled during the year shall be counted against these limits to the extent permitted by Section 162(m) of the Code.

**5.2.4** *Certification of Payment.* Before any Performance-Based Award under this Section 5.2 (other than Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs) is paid and to the extent required to qualify the award as performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator must certify in writing that the performance target(s) and any other material terms of the Performance-Based Award were in fact timely satisfied.

**5.2.5** *Reservation of Discretion.* The Administrator will have the discretion to determine the restrictions or other limitations of the individual awards granted under this Section 5.2 including the authority to reduce awards, payouts or vesting or to pay no awards, in its sole discretion, if the

B-6

#### **Table of Contents**

Administrator preserves such authority at the time of grant by language to this effect in its authorizing resolutions or otherwise.

**5.2.6** Expiration of Grant Authority. As required pursuant to Section 162(m) of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder, the Administrator s authority to grant new awards that are intended to qualify as performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code (other than Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs) shall terminate upon the first meeting of the Corporation s stockholders that occurs in the fifth year following the year in which the Corporation s stockholders first approve this Plan.

**5.3** Award Agreements. Each award shall be evidenced by a written award agreement in the form approved by the Administrator and executed on behalf of the Corporation and, if required by the Administrator, executed by the recipient of the award. The Administrator may authorize any officer of the Corporation (other than the particular award recipient) to execute any or all award agreements on behalf of the Corporation. The award agreement shall set forth the material terms and conditions of the award as established by the Administrator consistent with the express limitations of this Plan.

**5.4** *Deferrals and Settlements.* Payment of awards may be in the form of cash, Common Stock, other awards or combinations thereof as the Administrator shall determine, and with such restrictions as it may impose. The Administrator may also require or permit participants to elect to defer the issuance of shares or the settlement of awards in cash under such rules and procedures as it may establish under this Plan. The Administrator may also provide that deferred settlements include the payment or crediting of interest or other earnings on the deferral amounts, or the payment or crediting of dividend equivalents where the deferred amounts are denominated in shares.

**5.5** Consideration for Common Stock or Awards. The purchase price for any award granted under this Plan or the Common Stock to be delivered pursuant to an award, as applicable, may be paid by means of any lawful consideration as determined by the Administrator, including, without limitation, one or a combination of the following methods:

services rendered by the recipient of such award;

cash, check payable to the order of the Corporation, or electronic funds transfer;

notice and third party payment in such manner as may be authorized by the Administrator;

the delivery of previously owned shares of Common Stock;

by a reduction in the number of shares otherwise deliverable pursuant to the award; or

subject to such procedures as the Administrator may adopt, pursuant to a cashless exercise with a third party who provides financing for the purposes of (or who otherwise facilitates) the purchase or exercise of awards.

In no event shall any shares newly-issued by the Corporation be issued for less than the minimum lawful consideration for such shares or for consideration other than consideration permitted by applicable state law. In the event that the Administrator allows a participant to exercise an award by delivering shares of Common Stock previously owned by such participant and unless otherwise expressly provided by the

Administrator, any shares delivered which were initially acquired by the participant from the Corporation (upon exercise of a stock option or otherwise) must have been owned by the participant at least six months as of the date of delivery. Shares of Common Stock used to satisfy the exercise price of an option shall be valued at their fair market value on the date of exercise. The Corporation will not be obligated to deliver any shares unless and until it receives full payment of the exercise or purchase price therefor and any related withholding obligations under Section 8.5 and any other conditions to exercise or purchase have been satisfied. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the applicable award agreement, the Administrator may at any time eliminate or limit a participant s ability to pay the purchase or exercise price of any award or shares by any method other than cash payment to the Corporation.

B-7

5.6 Definition of Fair Market Value. For purposes of this Plan, fair market value shall mean, unless otherwise determined or provided by the Administrator in the circumstances, the closing price of a share of Common Stock as reported on the composite tape for securities listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the Exchange) for the date in question or, if no sales of Common Stock were made on the Exchange on that date, the closing price of a share of Common Stock as reported on said composite tape for the next preceding day on which sales of Common Stock were made on the Exchange. The Administrator may, however, provide with respect to one or more awards that the fair market value shall equal the last closing price of a share of Common Stock as reported on the composite tape for securities listed on the Exchange available on the date in question or the average of the high and low trading prices of a share of Common Stock as reported on the composite tape for securities listed on the Exchange for the date in question or the most recent trading day. If the Common Stock is no longer listed or is no longer actively traded on the Exchange as of the applicable date, the fair market value of the Common Stock shall be the value as reasonably determined by the Administrator for purposes of the award in the circumstances. The Administrator also may adopt a different methodology for determining fair market value with respect to one or more awards if a different methodology is necessary or advisable to secure any intended favorable tax, legal or other treatment for the particular award(s) (for example, and without limitation, the Administrator may provide that fair market value for purposes of one or more awards will be based on an average of closing prices (or the average of high and low daily trading prices) for a specified period preceding the relevant date).

#### 5.7 Transfer Restrictions.

**5.7.1** *Limitations on Exercise and Transfer.* Unless otherwise expressly provided in (or pursuant to) this Section 5.7, by applicable law and by the award agreement, as the same may be amended, (a) all awards are non-transferable and shall not be subject in any manner to sale, transfer, anticipation, alienation, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or charge; (b) awards shall be exercised only by the participant; and (c) amounts payable or shares issuable pursuant to any award shall be delivered only to (or for the account of) the participant.

**5.7.2** *Exceptions.* The Administrator may permit awards to be exercised by and paid to, or otherwise transferred to, other persons or entities pursuant to such conditions and procedures, including limitations on subsequent transfers, as the Administrator may, in its sole discretion, establish in writing. Any permitted transfer shall be subject to compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws.

**5.7.3** Further Exceptions to Limits on Transfer. The exercise and transfer restrictions in Section 5.7.1 shall not apply to:

- (a) transfers to the Corporation,
- (b) the designation of a beneficiary to receive benefits in the event of the participant s death or, if the participant has died, transfers to or exercise by the participant s beneficiary, or, in the absence of a validly designated beneficiary, transfers by will or the laws of descent and distribution,
- (c) subject to any applicable limitations on ISOs, transfers to a family member (or former family member) pursuant to a domestic relations order if approved or ratified by the Administrator,
- (d) if the participant has suffered a disability, permitted transfers or exercises on behalf of the participant by his or her legal representative, or

(e) the authorization by the Administrator of cashless exercise procedures with third parties who provide financing for the purpose of (or who otherwise facilitate) the exercise of awards consistent with applicable laws and the express authorization of the Administrator.

**5.8** *International Awards.* One or more awards may be granted to Eligible Persons who provide services to the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries outside of the United States. Any awards granted to such persons may be granted pursuant to the terms and conditions of any applicable sub-plans, if any, appended to this Plan and approved by the Administrator.

B-8

#### 6. EFFECT OF TERMINATION OF SERVICE ON AWARDS

**6.1** *General.* The Administrator shall establish the effect of a termination of employment or service on the rights and benefits under each award under this Plan and in so doing may make distinctions based upon, inter alia, the cause of termination and type of award. If the participant is not an employee of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries and provides other services to the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, the Administrator shall be the sole judge for purposes of this Plan (unless a contract or the award otherwise provides) of whether the participant continues to render services to the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries and the date, if any, upon which such services shall be deemed to have terminated.

**6.2** Events Not Deemed Terminations of Service. Unless the express policy of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, or the Administrator, otherwise provides, the employment relationship shall not be considered terminated in the case of (a) sick leave, (b) military leave, or (c) any other leave of absence authorized by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, or the Administrator; provided that unless reemployment upon the expiration of such leave is guaranteed by contract or law, such leave is for a period of not more than 90 days. In the case of any employee of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries on an approved leave of absence, continued vesting of the award while on leave from the employ of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries may be suspended until the employee returns to service, unless the Administrator otherwise provides or applicable law otherwise requires. In no event shall an award be exercised after the expiration of the term set forth in the award agreement.

**6.3** Effect of Change of Subsidiary Status. For purposes of this Plan and any award, if an entity ceases to be a Subsidiary of the Corporation a termination of employment or service shall be deemed to have occurred with respect to each Eligible Person in respect of such Subsidiary who does not continue as an Eligible Person in respect of another entity within the Corporation or another Subsidiary that continues as such after giving effect to the transaction or other event giving rise to the change in status.

### 7. ADJUSTMENTS; ACCELERATION

**7.1** *Adjustments.* Upon or in contemplation of: any reclassification, recapitalization, stock split (including a stock split in the form of a stock dividend) or reverse stock split (stock split); any merger, combination, consolidation, or other reorganization; any spin-off, split-up, or similar extraordinary dividend distribution in respect of the Common Stock (whether in the form of securities or property); any exchange of Common Stock or other securities of the Corporation, or any similar, unusual or extraordinary corporate transaction in respect of the Common Stock; or a sale of all or substantially all the business or assets of the Corporation as an entirety; then the Administrator shall, in such manner, to such extent (if any) and at such time as it deems appropriate and equitable in the circumstances:

(a) proportionately adjust any or all of (1) the number and type of shares of Common Stock (or other securities) that thereafter may be made the subject of awards (including the specific share limits, maximums and numbers of shares set forth elsewhere in this Plan), (2) the number, amount and type of shares of Common Stock (or other securities or property) subject to any or all outstanding awards, (3) the grant, purchase, or exercise price (which term includes the base price of any SAR or similar right) of any or all outstanding awards, (4) the securities, cash or other property deliverable upon exercise or payment of any outstanding awards, or (5) (subject to Section 8.8.3(a)) the performance standards applicable to any outstanding awards, or

(b) make provision for a cash payment or for the assumption, substitution or exchange of any or all outstanding share-based awards or the cash, securities or property deliverable to the holder of any or all outstanding share-based awards, based upon the distribution or consideration payable to holders of the Common Stock upon or in respect of such event.

The Administrator may adopt such valuation methodologies for outstanding awards as it deems reasonable in the event of a cash or property settlement and, in the case of options, SARs or similar rights, but without

B-9

#### **Table of Contents**

limitation on other methodologies, may base such settlement solely upon the excess if any of the per share amount payable upon or in respect of such event over the exercise or base price of the award. With respect to any award of an ISO, the Administrator may make such an adjustment that causes the option to cease to qualify as an ISO without the consent of the affected participant.

In any of such events, the Administrator may take such action prior to such event to the extent that the Administrator deems the action necessary to permit the participant to realize the benefits intended to be conveyed with respect to the underlying shares in the same manner as is or will be available to stockholders generally. In the case of any stock split or reverse stock split, if no action is taken by the Administrator, the proportionate adjustments contemplated by clause (a) above shall nevertheless be made.

**7.2** Automatic Acceleration of Awards. Upon a dissolution of the Corporation or other event described in Section 7.1 that the Corporation does not survive (or does not survive as a public company in respect of its Common Stock) or the occurrence of a Change in Control Event, then each then-outstanding option and SAR shall become fully vested, all shares of restricted stock then outstanding shall fully vest free of restrictions, and each other award granted under this Plan that is then outstanding shall become payable to the holder of such award.

For purposes of this Plan, Change in Control Event means any of the following:

- (a) The acquisition by any individual, entity or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act (a **Person** )) of beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act) of more than 50% of either (1) the then-outstanding shares of common stock of the Corporation (the **Outstanding Company Common Stock** ) or (2) the combined voting power of the then-outstanding voting securities of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (the **Outstanding Company Voting Securities** ); provided, however, that, for purposes of this clause (a), the following acquisitions shall not constitute a Change in Control Event; (A) any acquisition directly from the Corporation, (B) any acquisition by the Corporation, (C) any acquisition by any employee benefit plan (or related trust) sponsored or maintained by the Corporation or any affiliate of the Corporation or a successor, or (D) any acquisition by any entity pursuant to a transaction that complies with Sections (c)(1), (2) and (3) below;
- (b) Individuals who, as of the Effective Date, constitute the Board (the **Incumbent Board** ) cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority of the Board; provided, however, that any individual becoming a director subsequent to the Effective Date whose election, or nomination for election by the Corporation s stockholders, was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then comprising the Incumbent Board (including for these purposes, the new members whose election or nomination was so approved, without counting the member and his predecessor twice) shall be considered as though such individual were a member of the Incumbent Board, but excluding, for this purpose, any such individual whose initial assumption of office occurs as a result of an actual or threatened election contest with respect to the election or removal of directors or other actual or threatened solicitation of proxies or consents by or on behalf of a Person other than the Board;
- (c) Consummation of a reorganization, merger, statutory share exchange or consolidation or similar corporate transaction involving the Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries, a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, or the acquisition of assets or stock of another entity by the Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries (each, a **Business Combination**), in each case unless, following such Business Combination, (1) all or substantially all of the individuals and entities that were the beneficial owners of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and the Outstanding Company Voting Securities immediately prior to such Business Combination beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the then-outstanding shares of common stock and the combined voting power of the then-outstanding voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, as the case may be, of the entity resulting from such Business Combination (including, without limitation, an entity that, as a result of such transaction, owns the Corporation or all or substantially all of the Corporation s assets directly or through

B-10

#### **Table of Contents**

one or more subsidiaries (a **Parent** )) in substantially the same proportions as their ownership immediately prior to such Business Combination of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and the Outstanding Company Voting Securities, as the case may be, (2) no Person (excluding any entity resulting from such Business Combination or a Parent or any employee benefit plan (or related trust) of the Corporation or such entity resulting from such Business Combination or Parent) beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of, respectively, the then-outstanding shares of common stock of the entity resulting from such Business Combination or the combined voting power of the then-outstanding voting securities of such entity, except to the extent that the ownership in excess of 50% existed prior to the Business Combination, and (3) at least a majority of the members of the board of directors or trustees of the entity resulting from such Business Combination or a Parent were members of the Incumbent Board at the time of the execution of the initial agreement or of the action of the Board providing for such Business Combination; or

- (d) Approval by the stockholders of the Corporation of a complete liquidation or dissolution of the Corporation other than in the context of a transaction that does not constitute a Change in Control Event under clause (c) above.
- **7.3** Early Termination of Awards. Any award that has been accelerated as required or contemplated by Section 7.2 (or would have been so accelerated but for Section 7.4, 7.5 or 7.6) shall terminate upon the related event referred to in Section 7.2, subject to any provision that has been expressly made by the Administrator, through a plan of reorganization or otherwise, for the survival, substitution, assumption, exchange or other continuation or settlement of such award and provided that, in the case of options and SARs that will not survive, be substituted for, assumed, exchanged, or otherwise continued or settled in the transaction, the holder of such award shall be given reasonable advance notice of the impending termination and a reasonable opportunity to exercise his or her outstanding options and SARs in accordance with their terms before the termination of such awards (except that in no case shall more than ten days notice of accelerated vesting and the impending termination be required and any acceleration may be made contingent upon the actual occurrence of the event).
- **7.4 Other Acceleration Rules.** Any acceleration of awards pursuant to this Section 7 shall comply with applicable legal requirements and, if necessary to accomplish the purposes of the acceleration or if the circumstances require, may be deemed by the Administrator to occur a limited period of time not greater than 30 days before the event. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrator may deem an acceleration to occur immediately prior to the applicable event and/or reinstate the original terms of an award if an event giving rise to an acceleration does not occur. The Administrator may override the provisions of Section 7.2, 7.3 and/or 7.5 by express provision in the award agreement and may accord any Eligible Person a right to refuse any acceleration, whether pursuant to the award agreement or otherwise, in such circumstances as the Administrator may approve. The portion of any ISO accelerated in connection with a Change in Control Event or any other action permitted hereunder shall remain exercisable as an ISO only to the extent the applicable \$100,000 limitation on ISOs is not exceeded. To the extent exceeded, the accelerated portion of the option shall be exercisable as a nonqualified stock option under the Code.
- **7.5** *Possible Rescission of Acceleration.* If the vesting of an award has been accelerated expressly in anticipation of an event or upon stockholder approval of an event and the Administrator later determines that the event will not occur, the Administrator may rescind the effect of the acceleration as to any then outstanding and unexercised or otherwise unvested awards.
- **7.6 Golden Parachute Limitation.** Notwithstanding anything else contained in this Section 7 to the contrary, in no event shall an award be accelerated under this Plan to an extent or in a manner which would not be fully deductible by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries for federal income tax purposes because of Section 280G of the Code, nor shall any payment hereunder be accelerated to the extent any portion of such accelerated payment would not be deductible by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries because of Section 280G of the Code. If a participant would be entitled to benefits or payments hereunder and under any other plan or program that would constitute parachute payments as defined in Section 280G of the Code, then the participant may by written notice to the Corporation designate the order in which such parachute payments will

B-11

#### **Table of Contents**

be reduced or modified so that the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries is not denied federal income tax deductions for any parachute payments because of Section 280G of the Code. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a participant is a party to an employment or other agreement with the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, or is a participant in a severance program sponsored by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, that contains express provisions regarding Section 280G and/or Section 4999 of the Code (or any similar successor provision), the Section 280G and/or Section 4999 provisions of such employment or other agreement or plan, as applicable, shall control as to any awards held by that participant (for example, and without limitation, a participant may be a party to an employment agreement with the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries that provides for a gross-up as opposed to a cut-back in the event that the Section 280G thresholds are reached or exceeded in connection with a change in control and, in such event, the Section 280G and/or Section 4999 provisions of such employment agreement shall control as to any awards held by that participant).

#### 8. OTHER PROVISIONS

- **8.1** Compliance with Laws. This Plan, the granting and vesting of awards under this Plan, the offer, issuance and delivery of shares of Common Stock, the acceptance of promissory notes and/or the payment of money under this Plan or under awards are subject to compliance with all applicable federal and state laws, rules and regulations (including but not limited to state and federal securities law, federal margin requirements) and to such approvals by any listing, regulatory or governmental authority as may, in the opinion of counsel for the Corporation, be necessary or advisable in connection therewith. The person acquiring any securities under this Plan will, if requested by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, provide such assurances and representations to the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries as the Administrator may deem necessary or desirable to assure compliance with all applicable legal and accounting requirements.
- **8.2** *Employment Status.* No person shall have any claim or rights to be granted an award (or additional awards, as the case may be) under this Plan, subject to any express contractual rights (set forth in a document other than this Plan) to the contrary.
- **8.3** No Employment/Service Contract. Nothing contained in this Plan (or in any other documents under this Plan or in any award) shall confer upon any Eligible Person or other participant any right to continue in the employ or other service of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, constitute any contract or agreement of employment or other service or affect an employee s status as an employee at will, nor shall interfere in any way with the right of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries to change a person s compensation or other benefits, or to terminate his or her employment or other service, with or without cause. Nothing in this Section 8.3, however, is intended to adversely affect any express independent right of such person under a separate employment or service contract other than an award agreement.
- **8.4 Plan Not Funded.** Awards payable under this Plan shall be payable in shares or from the general assets of the Corporation, and no special or separate reserve, fund or deposit shall be made to assure payment of such awards. No participant, beneficiary or other person shall have any right, title or interest in any fund or in any specific asset (including shares of Common Stock, except as expressly otherwise provided) of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries by reason of any award hereunder. Neither the provisions of this Plan (or of any related documents), nor the creation or adoption of this Plan, nor any action taken pursuant to the provisions of this Plan shall create, or be construed to create, a trust of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries and any participant, beneficiary or other person. To the extent that a participant, beneficiary or other person acquires a right to receive payment pursuant to any award hereunder, such right shall be no greater than the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Corporation.

B-12

#### **Table of Contents**

**8.5** *Tax Withholding.* Upon any exercise, vesting, or payment of any award or upon the disposition of shares of Common Stock acquired pursuant to the exercise of an ISO prior to satisfaction of the holding period requirements of Section 422 of the Code, the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries shall have the right at its option to:

(a) require the participant (or the participant s personal representative or beneficiary, as the case may be) to pay or provide for payment of at least the minimum amount of any taxes which the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries may be required to withhold with respect to such award event or payment; or

(b) deduct from any amount otherwise payable in cash to the participant (or the participant s personal representative or beneficiary, as the case may be) the minimum amount of any taxes which the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries may be required to withhold with respect to such cash payment.

In any case where a tax is required to be withheld in connection with the delivery of shares of Common Stock under this Plan, the Administrator may in its sole discretion (subject to Section 8.1) grant (either at the time of the award or thereafter) to the participant the right to elect, pursuant to such rules and subject to such conditions as the Administrator may establish, to have the Corporation reduce the number of shares to be delivered by (or otherwise reacquire) the appropriate number of shares, valued in a consistent manner at their fair market value or at the sales price in accordance with authorized procedures for cashless exercises, necessary to satisfy the minimum applicable withholding obligation on exercise, vesting or payment. In no event shall the shares withheld exceed the minimum whole number of shares required for tax withholding under applicable law. The Corporation may, with the Administrator s approval, accept one or more promissory notes from any Eligible Person in connection with taxes required to be withheld upon the exercise, vesting or payment of any award under this Plan; provided that any such note shall be subject to terms and conditions established by the Administrator and the requirements of applicable law.

8.6 Effective Date, Termination and Suspension, Amendments.

**8.6.1** Effective Date. This Plan is effective as of January 25, 2005, the date of its approval by the Board (the Effective Date ). This Plan shall be submitted for and subject to stockholder approval no later than twelve months after the Effective Date. Unless earlier terminated by the Board, this Plan shall terminate at the close of business on the day before the tenth anniversary of the Effective Date. After the termination of this Plan either upon such stated expiration date or its earlier termination by the Board, no additional awards may be granted under this Plan, but previously granted awards (and the authority of the Administrator with respect thereto, including the authority to amend such awards) shall remain outstanding in accordance with their applicable terms and conditions and the terms and conditions of this Plan.

**8.6.2** *Board Authorization.* The Board may, at any time, terminate or, from time to time, amend, modify or suspend this Plan, in whole or in part. No awards may be granted during any period that the Board suspends this Plan.

**8.6.3** *Stockholder Approval.* To the extent then required by applicable law or any applicable listing agency or required under Sections 162, 422 or 424 of the Code to preserve the intended tax consequences of this Plan, or deemed necessary or advisable by the Board, any amendment to this Plan shall be subject to stockholder approval.

**8.6.4** *Amendments to Awards.* Without limiting any other express authority of the Administrator under (but subject to) the express limits of this Plan, the Administrator by agreement or resolution may waive conditions of or limitations on awards to participants that the Administrator

in the prior exercise of its discretion has imposed, without the consent of a participant, and (subject to the requirements of Sections 3.2 and 8.6.5) may make other changes to the terms and conditions of awards. Any amendment or other action that would constitute a repricing of an award is subject to the limitations set forth in Section 3.2(g).

8.6.5 *Limitations on Amendments to Plan and Awards*. No amendment, suspension or termination of this Plan or change of or affecting any outstanding award shall, without written consent of the participant, affect in any manner materially adverse to the participant any rights or benefits of the participant or

B-13

#### **Table of Contents**

obligations of the Corporation under any award granted under this Plan prior to the effective date of such change. Changes, settlements and other actions contemplated by Section 7 shall not be deemed to constitute changes or amendments for purposes of this Section 8.6.

**8.7** *Privileges of Stock Ownership.* Except as otherwise expressly authorized by the Administrator or this Plan, a participant shall not be entitled to any privilege of stock ownership as to any shares of Common Stock not actually delivered to and held of record by the participant. No adjustment will be made for dividends or other rights as a stockholder for which a record date is prior to such date of delivery.

8.8 Governing Law; Construction; Severability.

**8.8.1** Choice of Law. This Plan, the awards, all documents evidencing awards and all other related documents shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Maryland.

**8.8.2** Severability. If a court of competent jurisdiction holds any provision invalid and unenforceable, the remaining provisions of this Plan shall continue in effect.

#### 8.8.3 Plan Construction.

- (a) *Rule 16b-3*. It is the intent of the Corporation that the awards and transactions permitted by awards be interpreted in a manner that, in the case of participants who are or may be subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act, qualify, to the maximum extent compatible with the express terms of the award, for exemption from matching liability under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Corporation shall have no liability to any participant for Section 16 consequences of awards or events under awards if an award or event does not so qualify.
- (b) Section 162(m). Awards under Section 5.1.4 to persons described in Section 5.2 that are either granted or become vested, exercisable or payable based on attainment of one or more performance goals related to the Business Criteria, as well as Qualifying Options and Qualifying SARs granted to persons described in Section 5.2, that are approved by a committee composed solely of two or more outside directors (as this requirement is applied under Section 162(m) of the Code) shall be deemed to be intended as performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code unless such committee provides otherwise at the time of grant of the award. It is the further intent of the Corporation that (to the extent the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries or awards under this Plan may be or become subject to limitations on deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code) any such awards and any other Performance-Based Awards under Section 5.2 that are granted to or held by a person subject to Section 162(m) will qualify as performance-based compensation or otherwise be exempt from deductibility limitations under Section 162(m).

**8.9** *Captions.* Captions and headings are given to the sections and subsections of this Plan solely as a convenience to facilitate reference. Such headings shall not be deemed in any way material or relevant to the construction or interpretation of this Plan or any provision thereof.

**8.10** Stock-Based Awards in Substitution for Stock Options or Awards Granted by Other Corporation. Awards may be granted to Eligible Persons in substitution for or in connection with an assumption of employee stock options, SARs, restricted stock or other stock-based awards granted by other entities to persons who are or who will become Eligible Persons in respect of the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, in connection with a distribution, merger or other reorganization by or with the granting entity or an affiliated entity, or the acquisition by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, of all or a substantial part of the stock or assets of the employing entity. The awards so granted need not comply with other specific terms of this Plan, provided the awards reflect only adjustments giving effect to the assumption or substitution consistent with the conversion applicable to the Common Stock in the transaction and any change in the issuer of the security. Any shares that are delivered and any awards that are granted by, or become obligations of, the Corporation, as a result of the assumption by the Corporation of, or in substitution for, outstanding awards previously granted by an acquired company (or previously granted by a predecessor employer (or direct or

B-14

#### **Table of Contents**

indirect parent thereof) in the case of persons that become employed by the Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries in connection with a business or asset acquisition or similar transaction) shall not be counted against the Share Limit or other limits on the number of shares available for issuance under this Plan.

**8.11** Non-Exclusivity of Plan. Nothing in this Plan shall limit or be deemed to limit the authority of the Board or the Administrator to grant awards or authorize any other compensation, with or without reference to the Common Stock, under any other plan or authority.

**8.12** No Corporate Action Restriction. The existence of this Plan, the award agreements and the awards granted hereunder shall not limit, affect or restrict in any way the right or power of the Board or the stockholders of the Corporation to make or authorize: (a) any adjustment, recapitalization, reorganization or other change in the capital structure or business of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, (b) any merger, amalgamation, consolidation or change in the ownership of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, (c) any issue of bonds, debentures, capital, preferred or prior preference stock ahead of or affecting the capital stock (or the rights thereof) of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, (d) any dissolution or liquidation of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, (e) any sale or transfer of all or any part of the assets or business of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, or (f) any other corporate act or proceeding by the Corporation or any Subsidiary. No participant, beneficiary or any other person shall have any claim under any award or award agreement against any member of the Board or the Administrator, or the Corporation or any employees, officers or agents of the Corporation or any Subsidiary, as a result of any such action.

**8.13** Other Company Benefit and Compensation Programs. Payments and other benefits received by a participant under an award made pursuant to this Plan shall not be deemed a part of a participant s compensation for purposes of the determination of benefits under any other employee welfare or benefit plans or arrangements, if any, provided by the Corporation or any Subsidiary, except where the Administrator expressly otherwise provides or authorizes in writing. Awards under this Plan may be made in addition to, in combination with, as alternatives to or in payment of grants, awards or commitments under any other plans or arrangements of the Corporation or its Subsidiaries.

B-15